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the creation or dissolution o f subsidiaries 
or any other change in the corporations 
which may affect compliance obligations 
arising out of the order.

I t  is further ordered, That the indi
vidual respondent named herein 
promptly notify the Commission of the 
discontinuance o f his present business 
or employment and of his affiliation with 
a new business or employment. Such no
tice shall include respondent’s current 
business address and a statement as to 
the nature of the business or employment 
in which he is engaged as well as a de
scription of his duties and responsi
bilities.

I t  is further ordered, That the re
spondents herein shall, within sixty (60) 
days after service upon them of this 
order, file with the Commission a report, 
in writing, setting forth in detail the 
manner and form in which they have 
complied with this order.

The Decision and Order was issued by 
the Commission December 4, 1974.

Charles  A. T o b in , 
Secretary.

[FR  Doc.75-7997 Filed 3-26-75; 8:45 am]

[Docket 0-2619]

PART 13— PROHIBITED TRADE PRAC
TICES, AND AFFIRMATIVE CORRECTIVE
ACTIONS

Tomorrow’s Heritage, Inc., t/a Heritage, 
etal.

Subpart—Advertising falsely or mis
leadingly: § 13.10 Advertising falsely or 
misleadingly; § 13.15 Business status, 
advantages, or connections: § 13.15-30 
Connections or arrangements with 
other; § 13.15-80 Government connec
tion; § 13.70 Fictitious or mislead- 
leading guarantees;. § 13.75 Free goods 
or services; § 13.105 Individual's special 
selection or situation; § 13.135 Nature 
of product or service; § 13.155 Prices: 
§ 13.155-5 Additional charges unmen
tioned; § 13.155-35 Discount savings; 
§ 13.155-40 Exaggerated as regular and 
customary; § 13.155-70 Percentage sav
ings; § 13.155-100 Usual as reduced, 
special, etc.; § 13.160 Promotional sales 
plans; § 13.175 Quality of product or 
service; § 13.185 Refunds, repairs, and 
replacements; § 13.200 Sample, offer or 
order conformance; § 13.205 Scientific 
or other relevant facts; § 13.240 Special 
or limited offers. Subpart—Contracting 
for sale any evidence of indebtedness 
prior to specified time: § 13.527 Con
tracting for any evidence of indebted
ness prior to specified time.

Subpart— Corrective actions' and/or 
requirements: § 13.533 Corrective ac
tions and/or requirements: § 13.533-20 
Disclosures; § 13.533-55 Refunds, re
bates, and/or credits. Subpart—Delaying 
or withholding corrections, adjustments 
or action owed: § 13.675 Delaying or 
withholding corrections, adjustments or 
action owed; § 13.677 Delaying or fail
ing to deliver goods or provide services or 
facilities. Subpart—Enforcing dealings 
or payments wrongfully: $ 13.1045 En
forcing dealings or payments wrongfully.

Subpart—Failing to maintain records: 
§ 13.1051 Failing to maintain records: 
§ 13.1051-20 Adequate. Subpart—Mis
representing oneself and goods—Business 
status, advantages or connection: §13.- 
1395 Connections and arrangements 
with others; —Goods: § 13.1625 Free 
goods or services; § 13.1647 Guaran
tees; § 13.1663 Individual's special se
lection or situation; § 13.1685 Nature; 
§ 13.1715 Quality; § 13.1725 Refunds; 
§ 13.1740 Scientific or other relevant 
facts; § 13.1747 Special or limited of
fers; § 13.1760 Terms and conditions: 
§ 13.1760-50 Sales contract; —Prices: 
§ 13.1778 Additional costs unmeri- 
tioned; § 13.1805 Exaggerated as regu
lar and customary; § 13.1825 Usual as 
reduced or to be increased; —Promotion
al sales plans: § 13.1830 Promotional 
sales plans; —Services: § 13.1835 Cost; 
§ 13.1843 Terms and conditions. Sub- 
part—Neglecting, unfairly or deceptively, 
to make material disclosure: § 13.1855 
Identity; § 13.1870 Nature; § 13.1882 
Prices: § 13.1882-10 Additional costs 
unmentioned; § 13.1886 Quality, grade 
or type; § 13.1892 Sales contract, right- 
to-cancel; § 13.1895 Scientific or other 
relevant facts; § 13.1905 Terms and 
conditions: § 13.1905-50 Sales contract. 
Subpart—Offering, unfair, improper and 
deceptive inducements to purchase or 
deal: § 13.1980 Guarantee, in general; 
§ 13.1985 Individual’s special selection 
or situation; § 13.2010 Money back 
guarantee; § 13.2063 Scientific or other 
relevant facts. Subpart—Securing orders 
by deception: § 13.2170 Securing orders 
by deception. Subpart—Securing signa
tures wrongfully: § 13.2175 Securing 
signatures wrongfully. Subpart—Substi
tuting product inferior to offer: § 13.2263 
Substituting product inferior to offer. 
Subpart—Threatening suits, not in good 
faith: § 13.2264 Delinquent debt collec
tion.
(Sec. 6, 38 Stat. 721, 15 U.S.C. 46. Interprets 
or applies sec. 5, 38 Stat. 619, as amended; 15 
U.S.C.45)

In  the Matter of Tomorrow’s Heritage, 
Inc., a Corporation, Doing Business 
as Heritage and Ben H. Garfinkel, 
and Robert R. Silvers, Individually 

1 and as Officers of Said Corporation 
Consent order requiring a Beverly 

Hills, Calif., seller and distributor of 
photograph albums, coupon books and 
certificates, sold in connection with photo 
enlargement and studio portrait plans, 
among other things to cease misrepre
senting the business relationship between 
respondents and others; misrepresent
ing the usual and customary prices for 
its products or services; failing to main
tain adequate records; misrepresenting 
special or limited offers; misrepresent
ing guarantees and failing to make re
funds on a money-back guarantee.

The order to cease and desist, includ
ing further order requiring report of 
compliance therewith, is as fo llow s:1

1 Copies of the Complaint, Decision and 
Order, filed with the original document.

O rder

It  is ordered, That respondents Tomor
row’s Heritage, Inc., a corporation, doing 
business as Heritage, or under any other 
name, its successors and assigns, and 
Ben H. Garfinkel and Robert R. Silvers, 
individually and as officers o f said cor
poration, and respondents’ officers, 
agents, representatives, and employees, 
directly or through any corporation, sub
sidiary, division or other device, in con
nection with the advertising, offering for 
sale, sale or distribution of photograph 
albums, photograph enlargement plans, 
studio portrait plans, or any other type 
o f photography plan, in commerce, as 
“commerce”  is defined in the Federal 
Trade Commission Act, do forthwith 
cease and desist from :

1. 1. Representing, directly or in
directly, orally or in writing, that re
spondents have a business relationship 
with Eastman Kodak Company apart 
from the purchase or use of Eastman 
Kodak Company products; or misrepre
senting, in any manner, the business re
lationship between respondents and any 
company, firm, organization, or indi
vidual;

2. Representing, directly or indirectly, 
orally or in writing, that any amount is 
the usual and customary retail price for 
products or services, whether purchased 
from respondents or elsewhere, unless 
such amount is the price at which the 
products or services have been usually 
and customarily sold at retail by re
spondents, or any other person or per
sons, for a substantial period of time in 
the recent and regular course o f busi
ness; or misrepresenting in any manner, 
the value of products or services sold by 
respondents.

3. Failing to keep adequate records:
(a ) Which disclose the facts upon 

which any retail price claims, compara
tive value claims, or other representa
tions o f the type described in Subpara
graph 2 of this Order are based; and

(b ) From which the validity o f any 
retail price claims, comparative value 
claims, or other representations of the 
type described in Subparagraph 2 of tills 
Order can be determined.

4. Representing, directly or indirectly, 
orally or in writing, that the $1.00 
charge, accompanying each enlargement 
request, covers only the cost o f “postage 
and handling;” or misrepresenting in any 
manner the purpose or use of any charges 
exacted for products or services.

5. Representing, directly or indirectly, 
orally or in writing, that enlargements 
can and will be made from any clear 
negative under the terms o f any agree
ment with respondent or respondents’ 
representatives in cases where respond
ents or respondents’ agents, cannot or 
will not, make such enlargements under 
the terms o f the agreement; or misrep
resenting, in any manner, the services 
provided by respondents’ enlargement 
plan.

6. Failing to disclose, in a clear and 
conspicuous manner, both in the written 
sales agreement entered into with pur
chasers and any and all written or oral 
communications describing the services
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provided by the respondents’ enlarge
ment plan, any and all conditions, quali
fications, limitations or terms which 
would affect fu ll use and enjoyment o f 
the enlargement service by any pur
chaser entering into written agreement 
with respondents or respondents’ rep
resentatives, including, but not limited 
to, the unavailability o f enlargement 
services for certain types of camera and 
negatives.

7. Representing, directly or indirectly, 
orally or in writing, that respondents 
make no profit on the sale of the en
largement plan; or misrepresenting, in 
any manner, the business reason for any 
offer made by respondent, or its repre
sentatives.

8. Failing to reveal, clearly and un
qualifiedly, at the outset o f the initial 
and all subsequent contacts or solicita
tions o f purchasers or prospective pur
chasers that the purpose of such contact 
or solicitation is to make a sales presen
tation to the prospective purchaser with 
regard to the sale o f products or services.

9. Failing to disclose any and all 
charges or costs to customers in the pur
chase of any product or service when
ever respondents, or respondents’ rep
resentatives, discuss any charges, costs 
or savings in the purchase of products 
or services; or misrepresenting, in any 
manner, the amount o f savings available 
to purchasers of respondents’ products or 
services.

10. Failing, clearly, conspicuously and 
unqualifiedly, to disclose in respondents’ 
sales contract used in connection with 
the sale o f their photograph enlarge
ment plan, that any charges, in addition 
to the amount being financed by the cus
tomer required to obtain fu ll use and 
enjoyment of the program, are not in
cluded in the credit disclosure portion of 
the contract and represent an additional 
cost over and above the “cash price” o f 
the plan.

11. Representing, directly or indirectly, 
orally or in writing, that the studio por
trait plan entitles the customer to color 
portraits unless, in fact, such studio des
ignated by respondents offers color por
traits without additional charge or ex
pense to the customer.

12. Representing, directly or indirectly, 
orally or in writing, that the studio des
ignated to perform respondents’ obliga
tions under the contract w ill not exact a 
sitting fee, service charge, or any other 
charge, unless, in fact, the contract for' 
service is performed without cost or ob-. 
ligation whatsoever to the customer.

13. Substituting a means of perform
ance, in cases where, due to no fault of 
the customer, respondents or their agents 
cannot perform their original obligation 
according to the original terms o f the 
agreement, unless such substitute or al
ternative performance on the part of re
spondents is freely and voluntarily con
sented to by the customer at the time 
the substituted performance is to be 
made. Respondents or their agents w ill 
not be deemed to be unable to perform 
their obligations to a customer in those 
situations where the customer unilater
ally and by his own decision changes his

position or circumstances making per
formance by respondents of their original 
contractual obligations to the customer 
impossible.

14. Failing, in cases where respond
ents or their agents cannot perform their 
obligations to a customer, due to no fault 
o f the customer, to refund pro rata, an 
amount equal to the unperformed por
tion of the contract, unless the customer 
freely and voluntarily elects to accept a 
substitute means of performance in lieu 
o f the original contract. Such proportion 
used to determine the amount of refund 
shall be derived by dividing the unused 
portraits to which the customer is en
titled by the total number o f portraits 
specified in the contract, without regard 
to any other products or materials re
ceived by the customer. Respondents or 
their agents w ill not be deemed to be 
unable to perform their obligations to a 
customer in those situations where the 
customer unilaterally and by his own de
cision changes his position or circum
stances making performance by respond
ents o f their original contractual obliga
tions to the customer impossible.

15. Representing, directly or indirectly 
orally or in writing, that any offer to sell 
said products or services is being made 
only to specially selected persons, or is 
not available, on the same terms, to all 
persons; or misrepresenting, in any man
ner, the persons, or class of persons, a f
forded the opportunity o f purchasing re
spondents’ products or services.

16. Representing, directly or indirectly, 
orally or in writing, that any price of a 
product or service is promotional or re
duced, unless such price is below the 
amount at which such product or service 
has been sold by respondents for a rea
sonably substantial period o f time in the 
recent and regular course o f their busi
ness.

17. Representing, directly or indirectly, 
orally or in writing, that the offer being 
made is a special, or one-time offer, or 
that the offer is for a limited duration; 
or misrepresenting, in any manner, the 
duration or availability o f any offer.

18. Representing, directly or indi
rectly, orally or in writing, that any per
son w ill receive a free gift, unless re
spondents actually tender such a g ift at 
the time the representation is made, and 
make clear that there is no condition or 
obligation upon the customer or prospec
tiv e  customer for acceptance o f such 
item.

19. Representing, directly or indirectly, 
orally or in writing, that any product or 
service is a prize, gift, or bonus, or is 
being offered at a reduced cost, in con
nection with the purchase of, or agree
ment to purchase any product or service, 
or combination of products or services, 
unless this stated price o f the product 
or service, or combination thereof, re
quired to be purchased in order to obtain 
such prize, gift, bonus, or reduced cost is 
the same as or less than, the customary 
and usual price at which such product 
or service, or combination thereof, re
quired to be purchased, has been sold 
separately from such prize, gift, bonus, 
or reduced cost item, for a substantial

number of sales, at the stated price, for a 
substantial period of time in the trade 
area where the representation is made.

20. Failing to make a complete refund 
to any customers, upon request, who 
have received, directly or indirectly, oral
ly or in writing, a money-back satisfac
tion guarantee from respondents or their 
representatives.

21. Representing that respondents’ 
agents or representatives are from, or 
connected with, the “Newlywed Game;” 
or misrepresenting, in any manner, the 
connection between respondents and any 
other television or radio program.

22. Representing, directly or indirectly, 
orally or in writing, that respondents’ 
agents or representatives are considering 
persons for participation in the Newly
wed Game television program; or mis
representing, in any manner, the pur
pose of respondents’ agents or represent
atives contact with any prospective cus
tomer.

23. Representing, directly or indirectly, 
orally or in writing, that customers are 
being given a money-back guarantee, 
unless such guarantee is honored accord
ing to its terms, which must be clearly 
and conspicuously' disclosed in writing, 
and is limited by no more than the fo l
lowing conditions:

(a ) The guarantee be exercisable im
mediately and valid for-not less than a 
one year period following receipt of all 
initial parts of the purchased package;

(b ) Respondents may demand return 
o f consideration given by them.

II. I t  is further ordered, That respond
ents Tomorrow’s Heritage, Inc., a cor
poration, doing business as Heritage, or 
under any other name, its successors and 
assigns, and Ben H. Garfinkel and Robert 
R. Silvers, individually, and as officers of 
said corporation, and respondents’ o f
ficers, agents, representatives and em
ployees, directly or through any corpora
tion, subsidiary, division or other device, 
in connection with the Collection or at
tempted collection of any allegedly delin
quent accounts in commerce, as “com
merce” is defined in the Federal Trade 
Commission Act, do forthwith cease and 
desist from:

1. Representing, directly or indirectly, 
orally or in writing, that any account or 
alleged debt is being, or has been, trans
ferred to any attorney with instructions 
to Institute suit or to take any other 
legal step involving court process, unless 
respondents are able to establish by ade
quate records that a prior determination 
had been made in good faith to Institute 
such legal action.

2. Instituting, or threatening to in
stitute, suits except in the county where 
defendant resides at the commencement 
o f the action, or in the county where tiie 
defendant signed the contract sued upon. 
This provision shall not preempt any 
rule o f law which further limits choice 
o f forum or which requires, in actions in
volving real property or fixtures attached 
to real properly, that suit be instituted in 
a particular county.

3. Using forms, or any other Items of 
printed or written matter, which mis
lead, or have the tendency to mislead.

FEDERAL REGISTER, VOL. 40, NO. 60— THURSDAY, MARCH 27, 1975



RULES AND REGULATIONS 13493

the recipient to believe that such form 
was sent by a government body or public 
agency.

4. Using forms, or any other items of 
printed or written matter, which mislead, 
or have the tendency to mislead, the 
recipient to believe that he is obligated 
or instructed to appear at any place in 
connection with the account or alleged 
debt, or waive any claims he may have 
against respondents.

III. I t  is further ordered, That re
spondents Tomorrow’s Heritage, Inc., a 
corporation, doing business as Heritage, 
or under any other name, its successors 
and assigns, and Ben H. Garfinkel and 
Robert R. Silvers, individually and as 
officers of said corporation, and respond
ents’ agents, representatives, and em
ployees directly or through any cor
poration, subsidiary, division or other 
device, in connection with the advertis
ing, offering for sale, sale or distribution 
of photograph albums, photograph en
largement plans, studio portrait plans, 
or any other type of photography plan, 
in commerce, as “commerce” is defined in 
the Federal Trade Commission Act, do 
forthwith cease and desist from :

1. Failing to furnish the buyer with a 
fully completed receipt or copy of any 
contract pertaining to such sale at the 
time of its execution, which i‘s in the 
same language, e.g., Spanish, as that 
principally used in the oral sales presen
tation and which shows the date of the 
transaction and contains the name and 
address of the seller, and in immediate 
proximity to the space reserved in the 
contract for the signature of the buyer 
or on the front page of the receipt if  a 
contract is not used and in bold face 
type of a minimum size of 10 points, a 
statement in substantially the following 
form :

You, the buyer, may cancel this transac
tion at any time prior to midnight of the 
third business day after the date of this 
transaction. See the attached notice of can
cellation form for an explanation of this 
right.

2. Failing to furnish each buyer, at 
the time he signs the door-to-door sales 
contract or otherwise agrees to buy con
sumer goods or services from the seller, 
a completed form in duplicate, captioned 
“Notice of Cancellation” , which shall be 
attached to the contract or receipt and 
easily detachable, and which shall con
tain in 10 point bold face type the fo l
lowing information and statements in 
the same language, e.g., Spanish, as that 
used in the contract

. N otice of Cancellation

(enter date of transaction) 
date

You may cancel this transaction without 
any penalty or obligation within 3 business 
days from the above date.

I f  you cancel, any property traded in, any 
payments made by you under the contract 
or sale, and any negotiable instrument ex
ecuted by you will be returned within 10 
business days following receipt by the seller 
of your canceUatlon notice, and any security 
interest arising out of the transaction will 
be cancelled.

I f  you cancel, you must make available to 
the seller at your residence, in substantially 
as good condition as when received, any goods 
delivered to you under this contract or sale; 
or you may, if you wish, comply with the 
instructions of the seller regarding the re
turn shipment of the goods at the seller’s 
expense and risk.

I f  you do make the goods available to the 
seller and the seller does not pick them up 
within 20 days of the date of your notice of 
cancellation, you may retain or dispose of 
the goods without any further obligation. I f  
you fail to make the goods available to the 
seller, or if you agree to return the goods to 
the seller and fail to do so, then you remain 
liable for performance of all obligations un
der the contract.

To cancel this transaction, mail or deliver 
a signed and dated copy of this cancellation 
notice or any other written notice, or send
a telegram, t o ____ , ------------------------------ -------

(name of seller)
at ----------------------------- -----------------------------------

(address of seller’s place of business)
not later than midnight o f -----------------------

(date)
I hereby cancel this transaction.

(date)

(buyer’s signature)

3. Failing, before furnishing copies of 
the “Notice o f Cancellation” to the 
buyer, to complete both copies by enter
ing the name of the seller, the address 
of the seller’s place of business, the date 
of the transaction, and the date, not 
earlier than the third business day fo l
lowing the date o f the transaction, by 
which the buyer may give notice of can
cellation.

4. Including in any door-to-door con
tract or receipt a waiver o f any of the 
rights to which the buyer is entitled 
under this Section including specifically 
his right to cancel the sale in accordance 
with the provisions of this section. Re
spondents further agree not to include 
in any door-to-door contract or receipt 
any confession of judgment.

5. Failing to inform each buyer orally, 
at the time he signs the contract or pur
chases the goods or services, o f his right 
to cancel.

6. Misrepresenting in any manner the 
buyer’s right to cancel.

7. Failing or refusing to honor any 
valid notice o f cancellation by a buyer 
and within 10 business days after the re
ceipt of such notice, to: (a ) Refund all 
payments made under the contract or 
sale; (b ) return any goods or property 
traded in, in substantially as good condi
tion as when received by the seller; (c ) 
cancel and return any negotiable instru
ment executed by the buyer in connec
tion with the contract or sale and take 
any action necessary or appropriate to 
terminate promptly any security interest 
created in the transaction.

8. Negotiating, transferring, selling, or 
assigning any note or other evidence of 
indebtedness to a finance company or 
other third party prior to midnight of the 
fifth  business day following the day the 
contract was signed or the goods or 
services were purchased.

9. Failing, within 10 business days of 
receipt o f the buyer’s notice of cancella
tion, to notify him whether the seller in

tends to repossess or to abandon any 
shipped or delivered goods.

IV. I t  is further ordered, That re
spondents shall forthwith distribute a 
copy of this order to each of their op
erating divisions.

I t  is further ordered, That respondents 
shall:

a. Provide each of their present and 
future branch managers, and other su
pervisory personnel engaged in the sale 
or supervision o f persons engaged in the 
sale of respondents’ products or services, 
written instructions with respect to the 
provisions o f this Order which are ap
plicable to the functions of each such 
person;

b. Require each person so described in 
paragraph (a ) above to clearly and fully 
explain the applicable provisions o f this 
Order to all sales agents, representatives 
and other persons engaged in the sale of 
the respondents’ products or services;

c. Provide each person so described in 
paragraphs (a ) and (b ) above with a 
form returnable to the respondents 
clearly stating his intention to be bound 
by, and to conform his business practices 
to, the applicable provisions of this 
Order, retain said statement during the 
period said persons is so engaged and 
make said statement available to the 
Commission’s staff for inspection and 
copying upon request;

d. Inform each person described in 
paragraphs (a ) and (b) above that re
spondents shall not use any third party, 
or the services of any third party, if such 
third party w ill not agree to so file and 
does not file notice with the respondents 
that such third party w ill be bound by 
the applicable provisions o f this Order;

e. I f  such third party w ill not agree to 
so file notice with respondents and be 
bound by the applicable provisions of the 
Order, not use such third party, or the 
services o f such third party, to sell re
spondents' products or services;

f. Inform  the persons described in 
paragraphs (a ) and (b) above that re
spondents are obligated by this Order to 
discontinue dealing with those persons 
who continue on their own the deceptive 
acts or practices prohibited by this 
Order;

g. Institute a reasonable program of 
surveillance or investigation to ascertain 
whether the business operations of each 
said person described in paragraphs (a ) 
and (b ) above comply with the applicable 
provisions of this Order;

h. Discontinue dealing with the persons 
so engaged, revealed by the aforesaid 
program of surveillance, who continue 
on their own the deceptive acts or prac
tices prohibited by the applicable pro
visions of this Order;

i. Upon receiving information or knowl
edge from any source concerning two or 
more bona fide complaints prohibited by 
the applicable provisions o f this Order 
against any of their sales agents or rep
resentatives during any one-month pe
riod, be responsible for either ending said 
practices or securing the termination of 
the employment o f the offending sales 
agent or representative ;
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j. Submit to the Commission a detailed 

report every six (6) months for a period 
of three years from the effective date of 
this Order demonstrating the effective
ness of the steps or actions taken with 
regard to the aforesaid surveillance pro
gram.

I t  is further ordered, That respondents 
notify the Commission at least thirty 
(30) days prior to any proposed change 
in the corporate respondent, such as dis
solution, assignment or sale, resulting in 
the emergence of a successor corporation, 
the creation or dissolution of subsidiaries, 
or any other change in the corporation 
which may affect compliance obligations 
arising out o f the Order.

I t  is further ordered, That the indi
vidual respondents named herein 
promptly notify the Commission of the 
discontinuance of their present business 
or employment and o f their affiliation 
with a new business or employment. Such 
notice shall include respondents’ current 
business and employment name and ad
dress, as well as a description of their 
duties and responsibilities.

I t  is further ordered, That the respond
ents herein shall within sixty (60) days 
after service upon them of this order, file 
with the Commission a report, in writ
ing, setting forth in detail the manner 
and form  in which they have complied 
with this order.

The Decision and Order was issued by 
the Commission December 31, 1974.

C harles A . T o b in , 
Secretary.

[FR  Doc.76-7992 Filed 3-26-75;8:45 am]

[Docket C-2617]

PART 13— PROHIBITED TRADE PRAC
TICES, AND AFFIRMATIVE CORRECTIVE 
ACTIONS

Victor H. Graber, et al.
Subpart—Advertising falsely or mis

leadingly: § 13.73 Formal regulatory 
and statutory requirements: § 13.73-92 
Truth in Lending Act; § 13.155 Prices: 
§ 13.155-95 Terms and conditions; 
§ 13.155-95 (a ) Truth in Lending Act. 
Subpart—Misrepresenting oneself and 
goods—Prices: § 13.1823 Terms and 
conditions: § 13.1823-20 Truth in 
Lending Act. Subpart—Neglecting, un
fairly or deceptively, to make material 
disclosure: § 13.1852 Formal regulatory 
and statutory requirements: % 13.1852-75 
Truth in Lending Act; § 13.1905 Terms 
and conditions: § 13.1905-60 Truth in 
Lending Act.
(Sec. 6, 38 Stat. 721; 15 U.S.C. 46. Interpret 
or apply sec. 5, 38 Stat. 712, as amended, 82 
Stat. 146, 147; (15 TJ.S.C. 45, 1601-1605))

In  the matter of Victor H. Graber, Jewel
ers Distributing Co., Kelly Graber 
Co., Steven Jewelry Co„ Vissala 
Corp., Barkell, Inc., Milboum, Corp., 
Reyla Jewelry Co., Lisa Corp., V ic- 
gray Corp., Market Corp., Corpora
tions, Each Also Known as Crescent 
Jewelers Company, and Victor H. 
Graber, Individually and as an O f
ficer of Said Corporations.

Consent order requiring 11 California 
corporations, all o f which are also known

under the common name o f Crescent 
Jewelers Company, retailing jewelry, ap
pliances and related products, among 
other things to cease violating the Truth 
in Lending Act by failing to disclose to 
consumers, in connection with the exten
sion o f consumer credit, such informa
tion as required by Regulation Z of the 
said Act.

The Decision and Order, including fur
ther order requiring report of compliance 
therewith, is as follow s:1

O rder

I t  is ordered,, That respondent corpo
rations, their successors and assigns, and 
their officers, and Victor H. Graber, indi
vidually and as an officer of. said cor
porations, and respondents’ agents^ rep
resentatives and employees, directly or 
through any corporation, subsidiary, di
vision or other device, in connection with 
any advertisement to aid, promote or 
assist directly or indirectly any exten
sion of consumer credit, as “ consumer 
credit,” and “advertisement”  are defined 
in Regulation Z (12 CPR 226) o f the 
Truth in Lending Act (Pub. L. 90-321, 
15 U.S.C. 1601 et seq.), do forthwith 
cease and desist from:

1. Representing, directly or by implica
tion, in any advertisement to promote 
the sale of jewelry, appliances, and re
lated products, as “advertisement” is de
fined in Regulation Z the amount of the 
downpayment required or that no down- 
payment is required, the amount o f any 
installment payment, the dollar amount 
o f any finance charge, the number of in
stallments or the period of repayment, 
or that there is no charge for credit, un
less all o f the following items are stated 
in terminology prescribed under § 226.8 
of Regulation Z, as required by § 226.10
(d ) (2) thereof:

a. The cash price;
b. The amount o f the downpayment 

required or that no downpayment is re
quired, as applicable;

c. The number, amount, and due dates 
or period of payments scheduled to repay 
the indebtedness if the credit is ex
tended;

d. The amount of the finance charge 
expressed as an annual percentage rate;

e. The deferred payment price.
2. Failing in any consumer credit 

transaction or advertisement to make all 
disclosures determined in accordance 
with §§ 226.4 and 226.5 of Regulation Z, 
at the time and in the manner, form, And 
amount required by §§ 226.6, 226,8 and 
226.10 o f Regulation Z.

I t  is further ordered, That respond
ents deliver a copy o f this order to cease 
and desist to each operating retail out
let and to all present and future person
nel o f respondents engaged in the con
summation o f any extension of consumer 
credit, and that respondents secure a 
signed statement acknowledging receipt 
o f said order from each such person.'

I t  is further ordered, That respond
ents notify the Commission at least thirty 
(30) days prior to any proposed change 
in the corporate respondents such as

» Copies of the Complaint, Decision and 
Order, filed with the original document.

dissolution, assignment or sale result
ing in the emergence o f a successor cor
poration, the creation or dissolution of 
subsidiaries or any other change in the 
corporations which may affect compli
ance obligations arising out of the order.

I t  is further ordered, That the in
dividual respondent named herein 
promptly notify the Commission of the 
discontinuance of his present business or 
employment and of his affiliation with a 
new business or employment. Such notice 
shall include respondent’s current busi
ness or employment in which he is en
gaged as well as a description of his 
duties and responsibilities.

I t  is further ordered, That the re
spondents shall, within sixty (60) days 
after service upon them of this Order, 
file with the Commission a report in writ
ing, setting forth in detail the manner 
and form in which they have complied 
with this order.

The Decision and Order was issued by 
the Commission December 23,1974.

C harles A . T o b in , 
Secretary.

[FR  Doc.75-7905 Filed 3-26-75:8:45 am]

Title 21— Food and Drugs
CHAPTER I— FOOD AND DRUG ADMINIS

TRATION, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH,
EDUCATION, AND WELFARE
Recodification Editorial and Transfer 

Amendments
The Food and Drug Administration is 

in the process of recodifying all of Chap
ter I  of T itle 21 o f the Code of Federal 
Regulations, for the purposes o f provid
ing orderly development of such regula
tions, furnishing ample room for expan
sion in the years ahead, and providing 
the public and affected industries with 
regulations that are easy to find, read 
and understand.

The eighth and ninth in a series o f re- 
codification documents, which reorganize 
and recodify regulations on animal drugs 
and drugs having general applicability, 
are published elsewhere in this issue of 
the F ederal R egister . These regulations 
now appear in Subchapter C—Drugs : 
General, and Subchapter E—Animal 
Drugs, Feeds, and Related Products.

To provide uniformity and continuity 
during the recodiflcation, the Commis
sioner concludes that the references 
to the recodified material should be 
amended at this time.

Due to the complexity and volume of 
cross references involved in the recodifl
cation o f these regulations, if  necessary, 
supplemental documents will be issued 
at a later date.

Therefore, Chapter I  of Title 21 of the 
Code of Federal Regulations is amended 
as follows:

SUBCHAPTER A— GENERAL
PART 1— REGULATIONS FOR THE EN

FORCEMENT OF THE FEDERAL FOOD,
DRUG, AND COSMETIC ACT AND THE
FAIR PACKAGING AND LABELING ACT

§ 1.1 [Amended]
1. Section 1.1(c) is amended by 

changing the references to “ §§ 1.7,1.101a,
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and 701.10” , **S5 1.8b(f), 1.102d(e), ana 
701.13(f)” , “ 551.8b(i), 1.102(li), and 
701.13(1)” , “ 55 1.8b (j )  and (m ), 1.102d
(l) and (k ), and 701.13 (j )  and (m )” , 
” §§ 1.102d(m) Mid 701.13(0)” , “ 55 1.102d
(n ) and 701.13(p)” , “ §§1.8b(o)f 1.102d
(o ) , and 701.13 (q) ” to read “ §§ 1.7,201.60 
and 701.10 of this chapter” , “ 55 1.8b(f), 
201.62(e), and 701.13(f) of this chap
ter” , “ §§ 1.8b(i), 201.1(h), and 701.13(i) 
o f this chapter” , “ §§ 1.8b (j )  and (m ), 
201.62 (i) and (k ), and 701.13 (j )  and
(m ) of this chapter” , “ 55 201.62(m ) and 
70 1.1 3 (0 ) of this chapter” , “ §§ 201.62(n) 
and 701.13 (p ) of this chapter” , “55 1.8b 
i(o ), 201.62(o), and 701.13(q) of this 
chapter” , respectively.
§ 1.1c [Amended]

2. Section l.lc (b ) (1) is amended by 
changing the references to “ § 1.102d (b ), 
(i ),  and ( j ) ”  and “ § 1.102d(i)" to read 
“ 5 201.62 (b ), ( i ),  and (j )  of this chap
ter” and “ § 201.62 (i) of this chapter”  re
spectively.

PART 2— ADMINISTRATIVE FUNCTIONS, 
PRACTICES AND PROCEDURES

§ 2.121 [Amended]
3. Section 2.121 (u) (3) is amended by 

changing the reference to “ 5 135.3” to 
read “ 5 511.1” .

PART 4— PUBLIC INFORMATION 
§ 4.100 [Amended]

4. Section 4.100 is amended as follows:
a. In  paragraph (c ) (9) the reference 

to “ § 132.9” is changed to read “ 5 207.37” .
b. In  paragraph (c ) (10) the reference 

to “ § 135.33” is changed to read "5 514.- 
12”.

c. In  paragraph (c ) (11) the reference 
to “ § 135.33a” is changed to read 
“ 5 514.10” .

d. In  paragraph (c) (12) the reference 
to “ § 146.16” is changed to read “ § 514.- 
10”.
§ 4.116 [Amended]

5. Section 4.116 is amended by chang
ing the reference to “ § 132.9” to read 
“ 5 207.37” .

SUBCHAPTER B— FOOD AND FOOD PRODUCTS
PART 121— FOOD ADDITIVES 

§ 121.10 [Amended]
6. Section 121.10 is amended by chang

ing the reference to “ 5 3.27” to read 
“ § 250.203” .
§121.75 [Amended]

7. Section 121.75(b) is amended by 
changing the reference to *‘§ 135.3” to 
read “ § 511.1” .
§ 121.208 [Amended]

8. Section 121.208 is amended as 
follows:

a. In  paragraph (d ), Table 1, item 16 
the reference in the ‘‘Limitations'* col
umn to “sponsor No. 004, see S 135.501

(c) ” is changed to read “No. 010042, see 
5 510.600(c) ” .

b. In  paragraph (d ), Table 1, item 17, 
the references in the “lim itations” and 
“ Indications for use” columns to 
“ § 135e.66(f) table items 3, 4, and 5” are 
changed to read “ § 558.515 ( f ) ” .
§ 121.210 [Amended]

9. Section 121.210 is amended as 
follows:

a. In  paragraph (c ), Table 1, item 7.1,
a. 7.1, the references in the “Limitations” 
column to “Code No. 028 in § 135.501(c) ” 
and “ firm No. 023 as identified in 
§ 135.501(c)”  are changed to read “No. 
000794 in §. 510.600(c)” and “No. 000006 
as identified in § 510.600 (c) ” .

b. In  paragraph (c ), Table 1, item 7.1,
b. 7.1, the references in the “Limitations” 
column to “code No. 031 in § 135.501(c) ” 
and “ firm No. 023 as identified in 
i 135.501(c)” are changed to read “No. 
017210 in § 510.600(c)” and “No. 000006 
as identified in § 510.600(c) ” .

c. In paragraph (c ), Table 1, item 9.1,
the references in the “Limitations” col
umn to “code No. 023 in § 135.501(c)” , 
“ code No. 028 in § 135.501(c) ” , “code No. 
031 in § 135.501(c)” , and “ firm No. 023 
as identified in § 135.501 (c ) ” are changed 
to read “No. 000006 in § 510.600(c) ” , “No. 
000794 in § 510.600(c) ” , “No. 017210 in 
§ 510.600(c)” , and “No. 000006 as identi
fied in § 510.600(c)” . *
§ 121.251 [Amended]

10. Section 121.251(d), Table 1, item 
13 is amended by changing the reference 
in the “Limitations” column to “ code No. 
030 in § 135.501(c)” to read “No. 000069 
in § 510.600(0 ” .
§ 121.262 [Amended]

11. Section 121.262 - is amended as 
follows:

a. In paragraph (c ), Table 1, item 1.18,
1. 1.11 the reference in the “Limitations” 
column to “code No. 009 in § 135.501(c) ” 
is changed to read “No. 012769 • in 
§ 510.600(c) ” .

b. In  paragraph (c ), Table 1, item 1.19, 
the reference in the “Limitations” col
umn to “sponsor No. 067, see § 135.561
(c )” is changed to read “No. 000947 in 
5 510.600(c)” .

c. In paragraph (c ), Table 1, item 1.23, 
the references in the “Limitations” col
umn to “code No. 031, § 135.501(c) ” , 
“ code No. 014, § 135.501(c)” , “code No. 
037, § 135.501(c) ” , “ firm No. 037 as iden
tified in § 135.501(c)'” are changed to 
read “No. 017210 in 5 510.600(c)” , “No. 
000986 in 5 510.600(c)” , “No. 000009 in 
5 510.600(c)” , “No. 000009 as identified 
in 5 510.600(c) ” .

d. In  paragraph (c ), Table 1, item 1.24, 
the reference in the “Limitations” col
umn to “sponsor No. 031; see 5 135.501
(c )”  is changed to read No. 017210 in 
5 510.600(c)” .

e. In paragraph (e ) the reference to 
“oode No. 019 in 5 135.501 (c) ” is changed 
to read “No. 011801 in 5 510.600(c)” .

SUBCHAPTER C— DRUGS1
PART 141c— CHLORTETRACYCLINE (OR 

TETRACYCLINE) AND CHLORTETRACY
CLINE- (OR TETRACYCLINE-) CONTAIN
ING DRUGS FOR VETERINARY USE; 
TESTS AND METHODS OF ASSAY

§§ 141c.201 and 141c.218 [Revoked]
12. 5 141C.201 Chlortetracycline hy

drochloride, veterinary, and 5 141C.218 
Tetracycline hydrochloride, veterinary 
are revoked.

PART 146a— CERTIFICATION OF PENICIL
LIN AND PENICILLIN-CONTAINING 
DRUGS FOR VETERINARY USE

§§ 146a.61 and 146a.68 [Revoked]
13. 5 146a.61 Potassium phenoxy- 

methyl penicillin (potassium phenoxy- 
methyl penicillin salt) veterinary and 
5 146a.68 Benzathine penicillin G (ben
zathine penicillin G sa lt), veterinary are 
revoked.

PART 146b— CERTIFICATION OF STREP
TOMYCIN (OR DIHYDROSTREPTOMY
CIN) AND STREPTOMYCIN- (OR DIHY
DROSTREPTOMYCIN-) CON TA IN I N G 
DRUGS FOR VETERINARY USE

§ 146b.l01 [Revoked]
14. § 146b. 101 Streptomycin sulfate 

veterinary; streptomycin hydrochloride 
veterinary; streptomycin phosphate vet
erinary; streptomycin trihydrochloride 
calcium chloride (streptomycin calcium 
chloride complex) veterinary is revoked.

PART 146c— CERTIFICATION OF CHLOR
TETRACYCLINE (OR TETRACYCLINE) 
AND CHLORTETRACYCLINE- (OR TET
RACYCLINE-) CONTAINING DRUGS FOR 
VETERINARY USE

§§ 146c.201, 146c. 218, 146c.220, and 
146c.232 [Revoked]

15. 5 146C.201 Chlortetracycline hy 
drochloride (Chlortetracycline hydro 
chloride s a lt ) , veterinary, S 146C.218 
Tetracycline hydrochloride, veterinary, 
5 146C.220 Tetracycline, veterinary, and  
5 146c.232 Tetracycline phosphate com
plex veterinary are revoked.

PART 146e— CERTIFICATION OF BACI
TRACIN AND BACITRACIN-CONTAIN
ING DRUGS FOR VETERINARY USE 

§ 146e.401 [Revoked]
16. 5 146e.401 Bacitracin, veterinary 

is revoked.

SUBCHAPTER D— DRUGS FOR HUMAN USE
17. Part 300—General is established 

and former 5 3.86 Is transferred to 
5 300.50 in Subpart B—Combination 
Drugs as set forth below: t

1 Now Subchapter C— Drugs: General, re
codified elsewhere in this Issue of the 
Federal R egister.
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PART 300— GENERAL 
Subpart A [Reserved]

Subpart B— Combination Drugs
Authority : Sec. 701, 52 Stat. 1055-1056 as 

amended; (21 UJ3.C. 871), unless otherwise 
noted.

§ 300.50 Fixed-combination prescrip
tion drugs for humans.

The Food and Drug Administration’s 
policy in administering the new-drug, 
antibiotic, and other regulatory provi
sions of the Federal Food, Drug, and 
Cosmetic Act regarding fixed combina
tion dosage form prescription drugs for 
humans is as follows:

<a) Two or more drugs may be com
bined in a single dosage form when each 
component makes a contribution to the 
claimed effects and the dosage of each 
component (amount, frequency, dura
tion) is such that the combination is 
safe and effective for a significant 
patient population requiring such con
current therapy as defined in the label
ing for the drug. Special cases of this 
general rule are where a component is 
added:

(1) To enhance the safety or effective
ness of the principal active component

(2) To minimize the potential for 
abuse of the principal active component

(b ) I f  a combination drug presently 
the subject o f an approved new-drug 
application or antibiotic monograph has 
not been recognized as effective by the 
Commissioner o f Food and Drugs based 
on his evaluation o f the appropriate 
National Academy of Sciences-National 
Research Council panel report, or i f  sub
stantial evidence o f effectiveness has not 
otherwise been presented for it, then 
formulation, labeling, or dosage changes 
may be proposed and any resulting for
mulation may meet the appropriate cri
teria listed in paragraph (a ) of this 
section.

(c ) A  fixed-combination prescription 
drug for humans that has been deter
mined to be effective for labeled indica
tions by the Food and Drug A dm in - 
istration, based oni evaluation o f the 
NAS-NRC report on the combination, is 
considered to be in compliance with the 
requirements of this section.
(Secs. 502, 505, 507, 62 Stat. 1050-53, as 
amended, 59 Stat. 463, as amended; 21 U.S.C. 
352, 355, 357)

PART 314— NEW DRUG APPLICATIONS 

§ 314.1 [Amended]
18. Section 314.1(c) (2) Is amended by 

changing the reference in Form FD- 
356H to “ 8 1.106(b) (21 GFR 1.106(b)) ”  
to read “ 5 201.100 (21 CFR 201.100)
§ 314.8 [Amended]

19. Section 314.8(d) (4 ) is amended by 
changing the reference to “ 5 3.81" to read 
“ 8 201.200" .
§ 314.9 [Amended]

20. Section 314.9(a) (1) and (3 ) is 
amended by changing the references to 
“ 8 1.106 (b ) or (c ) ”  to read “ 85 201.100 or 
201.105".

PART 328— IN VITRO DIAGNOSTIC 
PRODUCTS FOR HUMAN USE

§ 328.10 [Amended]
21. Section 328.10 is. amended as fo l

lows:
a. In  paragraph (a ) (5) the refer

ence to “ § 133.13” is changed to read 
“ § 211.60".

b. In  paragraph (b ) (5) (iv ) the refer
ence to “ § 133.13" is changed to read 
“ § 211.60".

c. In paragraph (c )(4 ) the. refer
ence to “ § 132.5" is changed to read 
“ § 207.25”.

(d ) In  paragraph (d ) (1) (v ) the ref
erence to “ §133.13” is changed to read 
“ §211.60”.
§ 328.20 [Amended]

22. Section 328.20 is amended as 
follows:

a. In paragraph (a ) the reference to 
“Part 132” is changed to read “Part 207".

b. In paragraph (b) the. phrase “Part 
133 of this chapter, ‘Drugs; Current Good 
Manufacturing Practice in Manufacture, 
Processing, Packing, or Holding,’ should 
be followed as a guideline” is changed to 
read “Parts 210, 211, 225, 226 and 229 
of this chapter should be followed as a 
guideline”.

PART 329— HABIT-FORMING DRUGS 
§ 329.10 [Amended]

23. Section 329.10 is amended by 
changing the reference in the cross- 
reference note to “ § 1.108” to read 
"§§ 201.16(b)

PART 330— OVER-THE-COUNTER (OTQ  
HUMAN DRUGS WHICH ARE GENER
ALLY RECOGNIZED AS SAFE AND EF
FECTIVE AND NOT MISBRANDED

§ 330.1 [Amended]
24. Section 330.1 is amended as fo l

lows:
a. In paragraph (a ) the reference to 

“Part 133” is changed to read “Parts 210, 
211,225,226 and 229” .

b. In  paragraph (b ) the references to 
“Part 132” are changed to read “Part 
207” .

c. In paragraph (c ) the references to 
“ § 1.100” and “ § 1.102a(b)”  are changed 
to read “Subchapter C”  and “ § 20.61(b) *.

d. In paragraph ( f )  the reference to 
“ § 133.9” is changed to read “ § 211.55”.

PART 369— INTERPRETATIVE STATE
MENTS RE WARNINGS ON DRUGS AND 
DEVICES FOR OVER-THE-COUNTER

§ 369.4 [Amended]
25. Section 369.4 is amended by chang

ing the reference to “Part 3”  to read 
“ Subchapter C”.
§ 369.20 [Aménded]

26. Section 369.20 is amended as fo l
lows:

a. The parenthetical sentence follow
ing the heading “ACETOPHENETIDIN- 
CONTAINING PREPARATIONS" is 
amended by changing the reference 
“ 8 3.37” to read “ 8 201.309”.

b. The parenthetical sentence follow
ing the heading “ANTIHISTAM3NICS, 
ORAL” is amended by changing the ref
erence “ § 3.29" to read “ § 201.307” .

c. The parenthetical sentence follow
ing the heading “COBALT PREPARA
TIONS” is amended by changing the ref
erence “ § 3.48” to read “ § 250.106".

d. The parenthetical sentence follow
ing the heading “MINERAL O IL LAXA
TIVES” is amended by changing the ref
erence to “ § 3.4” to read “ § 201.302” .

e. The parenthetical sentence follow
ing the heading “OPHTHALMIC PREP
ARATIONS” is amended by changing the 
reference “ § 3.28” to read “ § 200.50” .

f. The parenthetical sentence follow
ing the heading “POTASSIUM PER
MANGANATE AQUEOUS SOLUTIONS 
(CONTAINING NOT MORE THAN 0.04 
PERCENT POTASSIUM PERMANGA
NATE) ”  is amended by changing the ref
erence “ § 3.7” to read “ § 250.108” .

g. The parenthetical sentence follow
ing the heading “SALICYLATES, IN 
CLUDING ASPIRIN  AND SALICYL- 
AMIDE (EXCEPT METHYL SALICY
LATE, EFFERVESCENT SALICYLATE 
PREPARATIONS, AND PREPARA
TIONS OF AMINOSALICYLIC ACID 
AND ITS  SALTS) ” is amended by chang
ing the reference “ § 3.509” to read 
“ § 201.314” .

h. The parenthetical sentence follow- 
lng the heading “ SALICYLATES: 
M ETHYL SALICYLATE (W INTER- 
GREEN O IL) ” is amended by changing 
the reference “ §§ 3.35 and 3.509” to read 
“ §§ 201.303 and 201.314”.

i. The parenthetical sentence follow
ing the heading, “THROAT PREPARA
TIONS FOR TEMPORARY RELIEF OF 
MINOR SORE THROAT: LOZENGES, 
TROCHES, WASHES, GARGLES, ETC.” 
is amended by changing the reference 
“ § 3.510" to read “ § 201.315”.
§ 369.21 [Amended]

27. Section 369.21 is amended as fo l
lows:

a. The parenthetical sentence follow
ing the heading “ANTIHISTAM INICS, 
ORAL ( PHEN YLTOLOXAMINE D I
HYDROGEN CITRATE, MECLIZINE 
HYDROCHLORIDE DOXYLAMINE 
SUCCINATE, CHLOROTHEN CITRATE, 
CYCLIZINE HYDROCHLORIDE, AND 
CHLORÇYCLIZINE HYDROCHLORIDE 
PREPARATIONS) ” is amendèd by 
changing the reference “ § 3.29” to read 
“ § 201.307” .

b. The parenthetical sentence follow
ing the heading “BACITRACIN-CON
TAIN ING  OINTMENTS” is amended by 
changing the reference “ § 146e.402” to 
read “ § 548.313b”.

c. The parenthetical sentence follow
ing the heading “BACITRACIN (ZINC 
BACITRACIN) -POLYM YXIN O IN T
MENT; BACITRACIN-POLYM YXIN- 
NEOMYCIN OINTMENT” is amended 
by changing the reference “ 8 146e.422” 
to read “ 8 448.510e(a) ” .

d. The parenthetical sentence follow
ing the heading “IPECAC SYRUP IN  
ONE-FLUID OUNCE CONTAINERS 
FOR EMERGENCY TREATMENT OF 
POISONING, TO INDUCE VOM ITING”
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is amended by changing the reference 
“ § 3.30" to read “ § 201.308”.

e. The parenthetical sentence follow
ing ‘‘SODIUM GENTISATE” is amended 
by changing the reference “ § 3.509” to 
read ‘‘ §201.314”.

PART 429—-DRUGS COMPOSED WHOLLY 
OR PARTLY OF INSUUN

28. Part 429 is amended in the cross 
reference note of the table of contents 
by changing the reference “ §§ 1.115, 
3.506, and 3.507” to read “ §§ 200.11, 
200.15, and 201.17” .
§ 429.11 [Amended]

29. The footnote for § 429.11(h) (1) is 
amended by changing the reference to 
*‘§ 1.108” to read “ §§ 201.16(a) and 
290.6” .

PART 431— CERTIFICATION OF 
ANTIBIOTIC DRUGS

§ 431.16 [Amended]
30. Section 431.16 is amended as fo l

lows:
a. In paragraph (a ) the reference to 

“ § 3.81” is changed to read “ § 201.200” .
b. In paragraph (b) the reference to 

“ § 1.106(b)” is changed to read “ § 201.- 
100”.
§ 431.51 [Amended]

31. Section 431.51(e) is amended by 
changing the reference to “Part 133” to 
read “Parts 210, 211, 225, 226, and 229” .
§ 431.53 [Amended]

32. Section 431.53(g) is amended by 
changing the reference to “ § 144.26” to 
read “ § 510.515” .

PART 432— PACKAGING AND LABELING 
OF ANTIBIOTIC DRUGS

33. Part 432 is amended in the cross 
reference note in the table of contents 
by changing the reference “ § 1.107” to 
read “ § 201.150” .
§ 432.5 [Amended]

34. Section 432.5(a)(1) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 1.106(b) ” 
to read “ § 201.100” .

PART 433,—EXEMPTIONS FROM ANTI
BIOTIC CERTIFICATION AND LABELING 
REQUIREMENTS

§ 433.17 [Amended]
35. Section 433.17 is amended by 

changing the references to “ § 135.3” to 
read “ § 511.1” .

PART 436— TESTS AND METHODS OF 
ASSAY OF ANTIBIOTIC AND ANTI
BIOTIC-CONTAINING DRUGS

§ 436.504 [Amended]
36. Section 436.504(a) (1) is amended 

by changing the reference to “ § 141a.8
(a ) ” to read “ § 540.380a(b) (1) ” .
§ 436.505 [Amended]

37. Section 436.505(a) (1) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 141a.35
(a ) ” to read “ § 536.501(a) ” .

§ 436.509 [Amended]
38. Section 436.509 is amended as 

follows:
a. In  paragraph (a ) (1) the reference 

to “ § 141a.8(a)” is changed to read 
“ § 540.380a(b) (1) ” .

b. In  paragraph (a ) (2) the reference 
to “ § 141b.l29(a) (1 )” is changed to read 
“ § 544.373c(b) (1) (i) ” .
§ 436.510 [Amended]

39. Section 436.510(a) (1) is amended 
by -changing the reference to “ § 141a.35
(a ) (1 )” to read “ § 536.501(a) (1 )” .
§ 436.511 [Amended]

40. Section 436.511 is amended as 
follows:

a. In paragraph (a ) (1) the reference 
to “ §141a.8(a)” is changed to read 
“ § 540.380a (b ) (1) ” .

b. In paragraph (a ) (2) the reference 
to “ § 141a.65(a) (2) of this chapter” is 
changed to read “ § 436.105” .

c. In  paragraph (a ) (3) the reference 
to “ § 141a.65(a) (3) of this chapter” is 
changed to read “ § 436.105” .

d. In paragraph (a)~(5) the reference 
to “ § 141a.65(a) (4) (ii) of this chapter” 
is changed to read “ § 436.105” .
§ 436.514 [Amended]

41. Section 436.514(b) is amended by 
changing the reference to “ § 141b.ll7
(c ) ” to read “ § 536.513(c) ” .
§ 436.516 [Amended]

42. Section 436.516(c) is amended by 
changing the reference to “ § 141b.ll7
(c) ” to read “ § 536.513 (c) ” .

PART 440— PENICILLIN ANTIBIOTIC 
DRUGS

§ 440.80a [Amended]
43. Section 440.80a(a) (3) (i) is 

amended by changing the reference to 
“ § 1.106(b) ” to read “ § 201.100” .
§ 440.153 [Amended]

44. Section 440.153(a)(3) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 1.106
(b) ” to read “ § 201.100” .
§ 440.155c [Amended]

45. Section 440.155c(a) (3) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 1.106
(b) ” to read “ § 201.100” .
§ 440.160 [Amended]

46. Section 440.160(a) (3) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 1.106
(b) ” to read “ § 201.100” .
§ 440.166 [Amended]

47. Section 440.166(a) (3) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 1.106
(b )” to read “ § 201.100” .
§ 440.171b [Amended]

48. Section 440.171b(a) (3) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 1.106
(b) ” to read “ § 201.100” .
§ 440.174 [Amended]

49. Section 440.174(a) (3) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 1.106(b) ” 
to read “ § 201.100”.

§ 440.180a [Amended]
50. Section 440.180a(a) (3) is amended 

by changing the reference to “ § 1.106(b) ” 
to read “ § 201.100”.
§ 440.180b [Amended]

51. Section 440.180b is amended as fo l
lows:

a. In  paragraph (b )(1 ) (ii) the refer
ence to “ § 141a.36(a) (2) ” is changed to 
read “ § 536.502(a) (2-)” .

b. In paragraph (b ) (1) (iii) the refer
ence to “ § 141a.36(a) (3 )” is changed to 
read “ § 536.502(a) (3 )” .
§ 440.180e [Amended]

52. Section 440.180e(a) (3) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 1.106(b) ” 
to read “ § 201.100”.
§ 440.180f [Amended]

53. Section 440.180f(a) (3) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 1.106(b) ” 
to read “ § 201.100” .
§ 440.253 [Amended]

54. Section 440.253(a)(3) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 1.106(b) ” 
to read “ § 201.100”.
§ 440.255b [Amended]

55. Section 440.255b(a) (3) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 1.106(b) ” 
to read “ § 201.100” .
§ 440.259 [Amended]

56. Section 440.259(a) (3) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 1.106(b) ” 
to. read •“ § 201.100” .
§ 440.261 [Amended]

57. Section 440.261(a)(3) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 1.106(b) ” 
to read “ § 201.100” .
§ 440.265a [Amended]

58. Section 440.265a(a) (3) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 1.106(b) ” 
to read “ § 201.100”.
§ 440.265b [Amended]

59. Section 400.265b(a) (3) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 1.106(b) ” 
to read “ § 201.100” .
§ 440.274a [Amended]

60. Section 440.274a(a) (3) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 1.106(b) ” 
to read “ § 201.100” .
§ 440.274b [Amended]

61. Section 440.274b(a) (3) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 1.106(b) ” 
to read “ § 201.100” .
§ 440.280c [Amended]

62. Section 440.280c (a ) (3) (i) is
amended by changing the reference to 
“ § 1.106(b) ” to read “ § 201.100” .
§ 440.280d [Amended]

63. Section 440.280d(a) (3) is'amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 1.106(b) ” 
to read “ § 201.100” .
§ 440.563 [Amended]

64. Section 440.563(a)(3) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 1.106(b) ” 
to read “ § 201.100”.
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PART 444— OLIGOSACCHARIDE 
ANTIBIOTIC DRUGS

§ 444.70a [Amended]
65. Section 444.70a(a) (3) (1) to 

amended by changing thè reference to 
“ § 1.106(b)" to read “ 5 201.100".
§ 444.170a [Amended]

66. Section 444.170a is amended as 
follows:

a. In  paragraph (a )(3 ) the reference 
'to  “ § 1.106(b)” is changed to read
“ § 201.100”.

b. In  paragraph (b ) (1 ) (i) (a ) the 
reference to “ § 141b. 109(a ) (1 )"  is 
changed to read “ 5 544.173a(b) (1 ) (i) ” .
§ 444.270b [Amended]

67. Section 444.270b(a) (3) (i) is 
amended by changing the reference to 
“ § 1.106(b) "to  read “ § 201.100”.
§ 444.270c [Amended]

68. Section 444.270c(a) (3) (1) is
amended by changing the reference to 
“ § 1.106(b)” to read “ §201.100".
§ 444.570a [Amended]

69. Section 444.570a(a) (3) is amended 
by changing the reference to "§ 1.106(b) ”  
to read “ § 201.100” .
§ 444.570b [Amended]

70. Section 444.570b(a) (3) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 1.106(b) ” 
to read “ § 201.100”.

PART 446— TETRACYCLINE 
ANTIBIOTIC DRUGS

§ 446.110b [Amended]
71. Section 446.110b(a) (3) is amended 

by changing the reference to “ § 1.106(b) ”  
to read “ § 201.100” .
§ 446.111 [Amended]

72. Section 446.11(a)(3) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 1.106(b) ”  
to read “ § 201.100” .
§ 446.181c [Amended]

73. Section 446.181c (a ) (3) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 1.106(b) ” 
to read “ § 201.100”.
§ 446.281b [Amended]

74. Section 446.281b(a) (3) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 1.106(b) "  
to read “ § 201.100”.
§ 446.310a [Amended]

75. Section 446.310a(a) (3) is amended 
by changing the reference to "§ 1.106(b) ” 
to read “ § 201.100”.
§ 446.510a [Amended]

76. Section 446.510a(a) (3) (i) is 
amended by changing the reference to 
“ § 1.106(b)”  to read “ § 201.100’V
§ 446.510b [Amended]

77. Section 446.510b (a ) (3) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 1.106(b) ” 
to read “ § 201.100” .
§ 446.567e [Amended]

78. Section 446.567e(b) (2) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 141b.ll7
(c ) ”  to read “ § 536.513(c)

§ 446.581a [Amended]
79. Section 446.581a is amended as 

follows:
a. In  paragraph (a ) (3) the reference 

to "§ 1.106(b)" is changed to read 
“ § 201.100” .

b. In  paragraph (b ) (3) the reference 
to “ § 141b.ll7(c), is changed to read 
“ § 536.513(0".
§ 446.581b [Amended]

80. Section 446.581b is amended as 
follows: '

a. In  paragraph (b ) (1) (i) the refer
ence to “ § 141c.237(a) (2) ”  is changed to 
read “ § 546.312a(b) (1) ( i i ) ” .

b. In  paragraph (b ) (3) the reference 
to “ § 141c.237(a) (3) ” is changed to read 
“ § 546.312a(b) (1) (iii) ”.
§ 446.610 [Amended]

81. Section 446.610(a) (3) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 1.106
(b ) ” to read “ § 201.100”.

PART 448— PEPTIDE ANTIBIOTICS 
§ 448.10a [Amended]

82. Section 448.10a(a) (3) (i) is 
amended by changing the reference to 
“ § 1.106(b)”  to read “ §201.100”.
§ 448.110a [Amended]

83. Section 448.110a(a) (3) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 1.106(b) ” 
to read “ § 201.100”.
§ 448.310a [Amended] '

84. Section 448.310a(a) (3) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 1.106(b)"  
to read “ § 201.100”.
§ 448.310b [Amended]

85. Section 448.310b(a) (3) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 1.106(b) ”  
to read “ § 201.100”.
§ 448.510a [Amended]

86. Section 448.510a is amended as 
follows:

a. In  paragraph (a ) (3) (i) the refer
ence to “1 1.106(b)”  is changed to read 
“ § 201.100”.

b. In  paragraph (b) (1) the reference 
to “ §141a.8(a)” is changed to read 
“ § 540.380a*(b) (1 )” .
§ 448.510d [Amended]

87. Section 448.510d(b) (1) (ii) is 
amended by changing the reference to 
“ § 141a.8(a)”  to read § 540.380a(b) (1 )” .
§ 448.510f [Amended]

88. Section 448.510f(a) (3) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 1.106(b) ” 
to read “ § 201.100”.

PART 455— CERTAIN OTHER 
ANTIBIOTIC DRUGS

§ 455.310b [Amended]
89. Section 455.310b(a) (3) is amended 

by changing the reference to “ § 1.106(b)"  
to read “ §201.100”.
§ 455.410 [Amended]

90. Section 455.410(a) (3) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ § 1.106(b)"  
to read “ § 201.100”.

' su bc h a pt e r  f— bio lo g ics  

X PART 601— LICENSING
§ 601.11 [Amended]

91. Section 601.11(a) is amended by 
changing the reference to ‘T a rt 132” to 
read “Part 207”.
§ 601.25 [Amended]

92. Section 601.25(d)(5) is amended 
by changing the reference to “ §1.106” 
to read “ Subpart D o f Part 201” .

The changes being made are nonsub
stantive in nature and for this reason 
notice and public procedure are not pre
requisites to this promulgation.

Dated: March 21,1975.
S a m  D. F in e ,

Associate Commissioner for 
Compliance.

[PR  Doc.75-7957 Piled 3-26-75;8:45 am]

Title 39— Postal Service 
CHAPTER I— U.S. POSTAL SERVICE
SUBCHAPTER D—ORGANIZATION AND 

ADMINISTRATION
PART 222— DELEGATIONS OF 

AUTHORITY
Extension of Authority To Administer Oaths 

of Office in Conjunction With Transfers 
of Accountability
This document amends 39 CFR 222.5 

to provide to Postal System Examiners 
the authority to administer oaths of o f
fice for employment in conjunction with 
transfers of accountability upon the ap
pointment o f new postmasters. This 
change is effective immediately.

Section 222.5 of title 39, CFR, is 
amended by adding at the end thereof 
the following new paragraph (c ) :
§ 222.5 Authority to approve personnel 

actions and administer oaths o f of* 
fice for employment.
to * * * to

(c ) Transfers of accountability. Inad
dition to other personnel authorized 
under this section, Postal System Ex
aminers may administer oaths o f office 
for employment at any post office in 
conjunction with transfers of account
ability.
(39 U jS.C. 401, 1011)

R oger P. C raig, 
Deputy General Counsel. 

[PR  Doc.75-8014 Filed 3-26-75; 8:45 am]

Title 40— Protection of Environment
CHARTER I— ENVIRONMENTAL 

PROTECTION AGENCY
[FRL 337-7]

. SUBCHAPTER C—AIR PROGRAMS
PART 52— APPROVAL AND PROMULGA

TION OF IMPLEMENTATION PLANS
Georgia: Permit System Regulations

On May 31, 1972 (37 FR 10842), the 
Administrator approved portions of the 
Georgia plan to attain and maintain the 
national ambient air quality standards. 
Section 110 (a)(2 )(D ) o f the Clean Air 
Act requires that such a plan Include a
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procedure for reviewing, prior to con
struction or modification, any source to 
which performance standards apply In 
order to determine whether such con
struction or modification might be ex
pected to cause a violation o f any stand
ard.

The Georgia plan as originally sub
mitted provided for such review. The 
State, however, subsequently amended 
its permit regulations to allow for is
suing compliance schedules and to pre
scribe conditions for operation, and sub
mitted the affected portions, section 391-
3-l-.03(2), Operating Permits, and 391- 
3-l-.03(3), Revocation of Permits, as 
plan revisions on May 20, 1974. The re
quirements of 40 CFR 51.4 and 51.6 per
taining to public hearings and plan re
visions had been met. The Administrator 
announced the proposed changes in 
Georgia regulations on July 25, 1974 (39 
FR 27149).

As revised, section 391-3—1-.02(3) of 
the Georgia regulations requires an op
erating permit o f any source of air con
taminant emissions, whereas the pre
vious regulation required this only of 
sources for which a construction permit 
had been obtained, i.e., of new or modi
fied sources. Sources affected by the new 
requirements can continue to operate 
until the State acts on their application 
for an operating permit, but there is now 
no set deadline for the State’s action as 
In the original regulation. Provision is 
made in the new regulation for delayed 
submittal o f supporting information, 
formerly required at the time of appli
cation. Operating permits now contain 
specific conditions designed to assure 
compliance with applicable State regu
lations and statutes, and sources can 
now be required to monitor and report 
operations as well as conduct the per
formance tests previously required. The 
State can now grant Temporary Operat
ing Permits in cases where time was 
needed to correct deficiencies hi an 
existing facility; in such cases, the per
mit would contain a specific schedule for 
compliance within the shortest practical 
time period.

Section 391-3-l-.03(3), Revocation of 
Permits, provides for the periodic review 
and possible modification of permits al
ready issued.

Two comments were received in re
sponse to the July 25, 1974, proposal of 
these changes. Section 391-3-1-.03C2)
(e ) states that for sources subject to 
regulations effective prior to January 1, 
1973, schedules for achieving final com
pliance cannot extend past July 31,1975. 
Section 391-3-l-.03(3) states that no 
modification or revocation of a permit 
for sources subject to regulations effec
tive prior to January 1,1973, shall extend 
the time for compliance beyond July 31, 
1975. The Natural Resources Defense 
Council, Inc., raised the question as to 
whether a source subject to a regulation 
effective after January l, 1973 could be 
granted an extension beyond July 31, 
1975. No existing Georgia regulation

has an effective date later than Janu
ary 1, 1973. Moreover, the Administrator 
on September' 26 (39 PR  34533) disap
proved all State plans insofar as their 
regulations permit deferral o f compli
ance beyond the statutory attainment 
date of the Clean Air Act. However, for 
the sake of clarity, the proposed permit 
regulations are approved as part of the 
implementation plan without the two 
qualifying clauses just mentioned. The 
State Highway Department asked if the 
regulations were intended to apply to 
motor vehicles, since they are not ex
cluded by the Georgia definition of an 
air pollution source. The Georgia air 
pollution control agency has clarified 
this issue orally, indicating that its per
mit regulations are intended to apply to 
stationary sources only.

In  the judgement o f the Administrator, 
the approval of the proposed plan revi
sion will enhance the attainment and 
maintenance o f the national ambient 
air quality standards in the State of 
Georgia, and it is hereby approved.

This action is effective immediately. 
The Administrator finds that good cause 
exists for making these changes im
mediately effective since the regulations 
in question have been in effect in 
Georgia since September, 1973, and the 
Administrator’s approval o f these im
poses no additional regulatory burden on 
affected facilities.
(Section 110(a), Clean Air Act, as amended 
(42 USC 18570-5( a ) )

Dated: March 20,197$.
Jo h n  Q uarles , 

Acting Administrator.
Part 52 of Chapter I, T itle 40, Code of 

Federal Regulations, is amended as fo l
lows:

Subpart L— Georgia
In  § 52.570(c) , subparagraph (4) is 

amended to read as follows:
§ 52.570 Identification of plan.

* * • • #
(c ) * • *
(4) May 17 and 20, 1974, by the D i

rector of the Environmental Protection 
Division of the Georgia Department o f 
Natural Resources.

Section 52.582 is added as follows:
§ 52.582 Rules and regulations.

The following portions of the State’s 
permit regulations are disapproved to the 
extent that they could be construed in 
some cases as permitting deferral o f 
compliance with emission limitations of 
the plan beyond the statutory dates set 
forth in the Clean Air Act: Part o f the 
last sentence of section 391-3-03(2) (e ), 
viz., “ In  the case of sources subject to 
regulations effective prior to January 1, 
1973, . . .** and part o f the last sentence 
of section 391-3-l-.03(3), viz., “ for 
sources subject to such regulations ef
fective prior to January 1, 1973.”

[FR  Doc.75-7891 Filed 3-28-75; 8.-45 am]

SUBCHAPTER E— PESTICIDE PROGRAMS. 
[FRL 351-1; OPP-262815]

PART »180— 1TOLERANCES AND EXEMP
TIONS FROM TOLERANCES FOR PESTI
CIDE CHEMICALS IN OR ON RAW AGRI
CULTURAL COMMODITIES

Benomyl
On January 3,1975, the Environmental 

Protection Agency (EPA) published in 
the F ederal R egister  (40 FR 2448) a 
notice of proposed rulemaking to estab
lish a tolerance for combined residues of 
the fungicide benomyl (methyl 1-(butyl- 
carbamoyl) -2-benzimidazolecarbamate). 
and its metabolites containing the benzi
midazole moiety (calculated as benomyl) 
in or on the raw agricultural commodity 
blueberries at 7 parts per million. This 
notice o f proposed rulemaking to amend 
§ 180.294 was published in response to a 
petition (PP  4E1479) submitted to Dr.
C. C. Compton, Coordinator, Interre
gional Research Project No. 4, State 
Agricultural Experiment Station, Rut
gers University, New Brunswick, N.J. 
08903, on behalf of the IRr-4 Technical 
Committee and the Agricultural Experi
ment Stations of Florida, Michigan, New 
Jersey, North Carolina, Oregon, and 
Washington; the North American Blue
berry Council; and the State o f New Jer
sey Department of Agriculture.

No comments or requests for referral 
to an advisory committee were reviewed 
by the Agency on this proposal. There
fore, it is concluded that the proposed 
amendment should be adopted without 
change.

Any person adversely affected by this 
regulation may on or before April 28, 
1975, file written objections with the 
Hearing Clerk, Environmental Protection 
Agency, 401 M Street SW „ East Tower, 
Room 1019, Washington, D.C. 20460. Such 
objections should be submitted in quin- 
tuplicate and specify the provisions of 
the regulation deemed objectionable and 
the grounds for the objection. I f  a hear
ing is requested, the objections must 
state the Issues for the hearing. A  hear
ing w ill be granted if the objections are 
supported by grounds legally sufficient to 
justify the relief sought.

Effective on March 27, 1975, Part 180, 
Subpart C, Section 180.294, is amended 
as follows.
(Section 408(e) of the Federal Food, Drug, 
and Cosmetic Act (21 U.S.C. 346a(e)) )

Dated: March 20,1975.
E d w in  L . Jo h n s o n , 

Acting Deputy Assistant Admin
istrator for Pesticide Pro
grams.

Part 180, § 180.294, is amended by re-* 
vising the paragraph “ 7 parts per million:j 
in or on blackberries to read as 
set forth below.
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